# **REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS**



RFP No. 2025-12 Issue Date: October 7, 2024

### County of Bedford, Virginia

### https://www.bedfordcountyva.gov/government/departments-and-offices-e-n/finance/solicitations

Title:	Request for Proposals to Develop a Strategic Plan for the Utilization of Opioid Settlement Funds for Bedford County
Pre-Proposal	A Pre-Proposal Meeting is not scheduled for this solicitation.
Meeting	
Proposals Due:	November 5, 2024, through 4:00 PM ET
Method of Proposal Submittal	To be considered, proposals must be submitted as specified in Section B of this document. No exceptions.
Questions:	Questions or comments related to this solicitation shall be directed to the Contract Officer not later than 4:00 p.m. on October 21 <sup>st</sup> , 2024. All questions shall be submitted in writing (email is preferred). Telephone inquiries will not be accepted.
Contract Officer:	Heather Knight, VCA, Procurement Manager <a href="mailto:hknight@bedfordcountyva.gov">hknight@bedfordcountyva.gov</a>

The County of Bedford, Virginia (the "County") is seeking proposals from qualified firms (the "Offeror", "Vendor" or "Consultant") to furnish the goods and/or services described herein, for submittal to the County as specified above. This solicitation is posted on the website listed above and is available for free download.

#### **Table of Contents**

### REQUIREMENTS

Section A – Scope of Work

Section B – Proposal Process

Section C – Contract-Specific Terms and Conditions

Section D – General Terms and Conditions

#### **EXHIBITS**

#### DO NOT COMPLETE OR RETURN EXHIBITS WITH YOUR PROPOSAL.

A sample Contract is provided as an Exhibit.

The sample Contract references two (2) yet-to-be-created exhibits:

- 1. The Offeror's Proposal
- 2. Negotiated Changes to the Proposal

Additional exhibits as applicable to the RFP document and/or the resultant contract include:

- 3. Certification of Compliance with Immigration Laws and Regulations
- 4. Insurance Requirements

#### SUBMITTAL DOCUMENTS

☐ Form A: Proposal Form (Include responses to all sections)

# REQUIREMENTS

### SECTION A SCOPE OF WORK

#### 1. **PURPOSE**:

The purpose of this RFP is to seek proposals from qualified applicants to facilitate a strategic planning process for Bedford County that will result in an actionable plan to develop, implement, and/or expand the scope of services available locally to prevent, treat, and maintain long-term recovery of substance use and addiction. The service enhancements sought will be grounded in principles of equality and fairness, and model fiscally sustainable evidence-based programs.

The outcome of this process will be a strategic plan that presents a clear approach and planning process supported by relevant data and analysis of trends, identification of opportunities, strategies, and community partners, a process to prioritize and focus County programs and services, and an implementation plan with performance measures that track progress on achieving the goals of the plan.

The successful applicant will have broad experience and knowledge of:

- Public sector strategic planning, plan implementation, and performance measurement
- The roles, responsibilities, and authorities of County government and its programs and services, as well as the roles and responsibilities of the Opioid Abatement Authority (OAA)
- The legislative, governmental, administrative, financial, programmatic, and support functions of County government
- Substance abuse, addiction challenges, and the prevention, treatment, and mitigation practices within rural communities, as well as the resources and lack of resources currently available in Bedford County
- Excellent facilitation, consensus building, and communication skills

Proposals shall be submitted in accordance with the guidelines of this RFP and any addenda issued hereto.

#### 2. BACKGROUND:

In 2021, national settlements were reached with opioid distributors McKesson, Cardinal Health, and AmerisourceBergen and opioid manufacturer Johnson & Johnson. Under the settlements, a historic \$26 billion dollar agreement will help bring needed resources to communities harmed by the opioid epidemic. A memorandum of Agreement (MOA) between the State and local governments directs how the opioid settlement funds are distributed and used. To maximize funds flowing to Virginia communities on the front lines of the opioid epidemic, the Commonwealth of Virginia has established the Opioid Abatement Authority (OAA).

Bedford County has been awarded a planning grant through the OAA that allows the County to bring together community stakeholders to develop a strategic plan for abatement intervention, opioid mitigation strategies that makes sense in the community, and a plan for strategy implementation. This RFP seeks qualified applicants seeking to lead the County through a strategic planning process and deliver a strategic plan that includes the interests of frontline County stakeholders, and supports data driven decision making to best utilize available National Opioid Settlement funding.

#### 3. SPECIFICATIONS / SCOPE OF WORK:

The applicant will assist the County in developing a comprehensive strategic plan for the usage of Opioid Settlement Funds. The plan is intended to assist with County planning efforts as needed. The plan should direct efforts and resources toward a clearly defined vision for the utilization of these funds using a strategic planning framework. The plan will be data driven, grounded in the principles of equality, position the County to address the challenges of the future, and will be fiscally sustainable. The plan will articulate a vision, mission, core values, priorities, goals and objectives, implementation plans, performance measures, and a procedure for Plan review and maintenance. The Plan will capitalize on the opportunity to leverage the Settlement Funds and identify potential funding sources for a sustainable program moving forward.

The County acknowledges that each applicant may have a different approach and model to developing a strategic planning document. The proposal should clearly discern the approach and how that will best enable the County to achieve maximum effectiveness related to the roll-out of Opioid Settlement Funds. With that flexibility in mind, the scope of work should include but not necessarily be limited to the following elements:

- A timeline and schedule for the project that identifies major milestones, and opportunities for meaningful information sharing and decision points. So that the County may have an opportunity to act on key information sooner rather than later, a gradual rollout of information is preferred, as opposed to one final deadline in the distant future.
- Data on demographic, economic, social, and environmental factors and trends that are impacting or
  are expected to impact County residents, County government, and other institutions, programs, and
  services as it related to the impacts of substance abuse.
- A schedule and format to provide information and receive guidance from the County. The proposal should identify and include an estimated number of facilitated discussions with County stakeholders in order to accomplish the development of the desired strategic plan.
- Engagement with County leadership and other community stakeholders as subject matter experts in strategy, initiative development, and performance measurement.
- A framework to analyze and align other countywide plans connected to behavioral health, inclusive
  of mental health and substance abuse for County departments and community partners including but
  not limited to law enforcement, emergency services, social services, community services board, and
  the justice system.
- A decision-making framework that helps set County priorities based on available funding.
- An effective, innovative and fiscally sustainable strategic plan document that prioritizes County initiatives, and resources to achieve specific goals within a designated period of time. The plan should identify commonalities and potential collaborative opportunities amongst County priorities.
- Goals and objectives and/or initiatives that support the vision, mission, and values of the Plan.
- An implementation plan that transforms conceptual goals into realistic, achievable targets.
- Performance measures or key indicators and outcomes that will serve as the basis for measuring progress in Plan implementation.
- Analysis of any potential partnerships that could be leveraged to advance the Plan more efficiently and effectively, including identification of future funding sources.
- Analysis of existing programs that are currently being used within the County, and development of recommendations to align with the goals of the strategic plan.
- Tactics for effectively communicating the outcomes of the strategic planning process and for providing ongoing information of progress to improve transparency and accountability during Plan implementation.

5

- A recommended process for periodic plan reviews, updates, and/or other plan maintenance in accordance with the OAA.
- The following strategies should be fully considered for integration within the plan:
  - o Recovery support services
  - o Recovery housing support
  - o Early intervention/ prevention
  - o Evidence-based addiction treatment
  - o Employment-related services
  - o Criminal diversion justice programs
  - o Re-entry programs
- Analysis of long-term sustainability concerns, including budget projections and needs analysis for keeping the programs going into the future, along with suggestions for being able to do so.
- Analysis of anticipated future costs to align proposed programs or services with the OAA Gold Standard.
- Analysis of anticipated future grant submission opportunities through OAA to support newly developed or enhanced community services and programs

### SECTION B PROPOSAL PROCESS

#### PROPOSAL PREPARATION, SUBMISSION REQUIREMENTS, AND AWARD PROCEDURES

#### 1. PROPOSAL FORMAT

To facilitate the analysis of proposals, Offerors should prepare the proposal as presented in this section. Proposals should be prepared as simply as possible with straightforward, concise descriptions to demonstrate an understanding of the project and services required by the County. Proposals that provide innovative alternatives and creative approaches are encouraged. Any other information thought to be relevant, but not applicable to the categories below, may be provided as an appendix to the proposal.

The proposal should be organized with tabs in the following order and minimally contain the following information:

- 1. Attachment A- Completed and Signed Proposal Form (This form should act as the cover for the proposal, and identify the project manager)
- 2. Technical Proposal The Offeror is encouraged to provide relevant and concise responses. Provide the following:
  - a. A one-page executive summary that provides a narrative, prepared in non-technical terms, summarizing the proposal.
  - b. In individual tabs, address each area identified as an Evaluation Factor (See # 5 below)
  - c. Letter of Transmittal that includes the items listed below:
    - History of the company, including the number of years in business, size of company, and financial viability.
    - A statement of the understanding of the work to be performed with descriptions of the approach and procedures to be employed.
    - Biographies, to include their role, relevant education, and experience for those individuals that will be providing the services included herein.
      - o Resumes can be included and are strongly encouraged.
      - o Identify all sub-consultants who will work on the project/provide services and define their roles.
    - Experience and Success on projects similar in size and scope.

#### 2. PROPOSAL SUBMISSION

a. Submit one (1) electronic version on a USB "Thumb Drive" (preferred) or one (1) original signed paper version (conspicuously marked as "ORIGINAL") and six (6) paper copies. If both electronic version and paper versions are submitted, the electronic version shall be an exact duplicate of the paper version. In case of a conflict between the original paper version and the electronic version, the original paper version shall prevail. Proposals (including all documents, schedules, reports, plans, and other attachments) will not be returned. If proprietary and/or confidential information is included in the proposal, a second, "redacted" electronic version of the proposal shall be included with the electronic submission and be named "Redacted Version".

All electronic files uploaded must be in a common format accessible by software programs the County uses. Those common formats are generally described as Microsoft Word (.doc or .docx), Microsoft Excel (.xls or .xlsx), Microsoft PowerPoint (.ppt or pptx), or Adobe Portable Document Format (.pdf.). Offerors will not secure, password-protect, or lock uploaded files; the County must be able to open and view the contents of the file. Offerors will not disable or restrict the ability of the County to print the contents of an uploaded file. Scanned documents or images must be of sufficient quality, no less than 150 dpi, to allow for reading or interpreting the words, drawings,

images, or sketches. The County may disqualify any Submittal Response that does not meet the criteria stated in this paragraph.

- b. Proposals must be received by County Staff by the time specified on page one of this RFP. Late deliveries will not be considered. Submissions received after the deadline due to technological difficulties will not be considered.
- c. Proposals shall be submitted as specified below; other methods are not allowed.
  - 1. USB Thumb Drives or bound paper copies shall be delivered to the Administration Department located at 122 East Main Street, Suite 202, Bedford, VA 24523, between the hours of 8:30 am and 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday.

The following information should be written on the outside of the submittal envelope or package:

- RFP Number
- Title of RFP Solicitation
- Submittal Deadline Date and Time
- Offeror's Name
- 2. If the building is closed to <u>visitors</u>, call 540-586-7601 and County staff will meet you at the building's front door to receive your proposal.
- 3. If the building is closed to both <u>visitors and County staff</u> (i.e.: snow closing), then proposals shall be accepted on the next business day of the County at the originally scheduled time.
- 4. In addition to delivery by the Offeror as described above, proposals may be delivered by USPS, UPS, FedEx, etc., however the County assumes no responsibility for misrouted documents, and will not consider them if they are received in the Administration office after the specified date and time deadline.
- d. Proposals will not be accepted if submitted by any other method than as specified above.
- e. All proposals shall be submitted on and in accordance with this form. Failure to return the required documents and information specified herein may result in a determination that the proposal is non-responsive. All costs associated with preparing a proposal are the Offeror's responsibility.
- f. The solicitation document as posted by the County shall be considered the official copy. In the case of any inconsistency between proposal documents submitted to the County, but not clearly listed on the exception page of the document as an exception by the Offeror, the language of the official copy shall prevail. Furthermore, any exception or changes to the specifications or terms and conditions made by the Offeror may be cause to disqualify the proposal from award consideration.
- g. The County's receipt of a proposal document is not to be construed as a determination that the proposal document is responsive, nor shall receipt of a proposal document be construed as an award or an order to provide goods or services.
- h. All proposals must be signed by an officer or employee having the authority to sign on behalf of the firm
- i. Prices shall be stated in units of quantity specified. No additional charges shall be passed on to the County, including any applicable taxes, delivery, or surcharges. Prices quoted shall be the final cost to the County.
- j. All prices and notations should be in ink or typewritten. Mistakes may be crossed out and corrections made in ink and must be initialed and dated in ink by the person signing the proposal.
- k. Prices shall be entered on and in accordance with the proposal form. In case of an error in the calculation of cost based on multiple units of the same item, the unit price shall govern, and the correct amount will be calculated by the County. In case of an error in the total cost, the individual

- line items shall govern, and the summation will be calculated by the County. When included on the proposal form, failure to provide unit pricing may result in a determination of non-responsiveness.
- 1. The Terms and Conditions in this Request for Proposals shall supersede any terms and conditions of the Offerors proposal. Any additional conditions an Offeror intends to be considered must be submitted as part of the proposal and be indicated on the Exceptions section of the Proposal Form. Such exceptions may result in the proposal being determined non-responsive.
- m. The Specifications, Scope of Work, Item Descriptions, etc. shall supersede any additional writings submitted by the Offeror. Such writings shall be clearly marked and noted by the Offeror on the exception page.
- n. Unless qualified by the provision "NO SUBSTITUTE", the use of the name of the manufacturer, brand make, or catalog designation in specifying an item does not restrict Offerors to the manufacturer, brand, make, or catalog designation identification. This is used simply to indicate the character, quality, and/or performance equivalence of the goods and/or services desired. The goods and/or services on which proposals are submitted must be of such character, quality, and/or performance equivalence that it will serve as specified. In submitting proposals on goods and/or services other than as specified, the Offeror shall so note on the Exceptions section of the Proposal Form and shall furnish complete data and identification with respect to the alternate goods and/or services they propose to furnish. Consideration will be given to proposals submitted on alternate goods and/or services to the extent that such action is deemed to serve the best interests of the County. If the Offeror does not indicate the goods and/or services he proposes to furnish are other than specified, it will be construed to mean the Offeror proposes to furnish the exact goods and/or services described.
- o. The apparent silence of these specifications and any supplemental specifications as to any detail or the omission from the specifications of a detailed description concerning any point shall be regarded as meaning only the best commercial practices are to prevail and correct type, size, and design are to be used. All interpretations of these specifications shall be made on the basis of this statement.
- p. Offerors may request withdrawal of their proposal from consideration due to error by giving notice not later than two business days after the Request for Proposals closing date. Upon request, administrative withdrawal procedures will be provided that shall be used for that purpose.
- q. The Offeror's proposal (including all documents, schedules, reports, plans, and other attachments) shall become the property of the County of Bedford, VA, and/or any agency of the County, and/or any political subdivision for whom the County of Bedford, VA issues this solicitation, and documents will not be returned to the Proposer.
- 3. **ADDENDA**: Changes or supplemental instructions to this Request for Proposals will be in the form of a written Addenda. All Addenda will be posted online with this solicitation. It is the Offeror's responsibility to check for Addenda prior to the RFP closing date and time to ensure that all addenda are received.

The County posts all solicitations and related addenda on Procurement's webpage.

All Offerors shall acknowledge receipt of the Addenda with the Proposal. Acknowledgment of all Addenda shall be in the space provided on the Proposal Form or by returning a copy of each signed Addendum. If all Addenda are not acknowledged, the proposal may be determined non-responsive.

- **4. NO PUBLIC OPENING:** There is no public opening of proposals.
- 5. EVALUATION FACTORS: Proposals that are found to be responsive will be evaluated and assessed in accordance with the evaluation criteria below. To be considered responsive, at a minimum, Offerors must complete and submit all required information on time and submitted as specified in the RFP. An Evaluation Committee will be used to independently review and score all responsive Proposals. The Evaluation Committee is expected to contain 3-5 individuals that may, or may not, have technical expertise with this particular type of project or service. Therefore, it is important that the Offerors prepare and submit non-technical documents (to the maximum extent

9

possible). The criteria and maximum point score for each criterion used for evaluation are listed in order of importance:

- a. Demonstrated understanding and explanation of the technical approach for specified services offered as they relate to the desired outcomes as outlined in the scope of services.
- b. Capability and capacity to perform the requested services and tasks in a reasonable period.

Please include:

- Project management and support personnel, with brief description of each person's qualifications and experience.
- Project timeline
- Experience, qualification, and role for each person who will be participating in the project.
- List of relevant and successfully completed projects by team members.
- Name the person who will direct the overall project throughout the duration of the contract.
- c. Accessibility, proximity, and ability to be on-site as necessary to perform the services.
- d. Past performance and Related experience. Offerors must demonstrate their ability to perform the requested scope of work and provide pertinent examples of past performance relative to the scope of services specified. Submittal shall indicate the quality of previous work, timeliness, diligence, and ability to meet schedules, budgets, and needs of clients. Please provide:
  - Entity name
  - Contract names(s)
  - Email address
  - Phone number
  - Brief description of the work performed
- e. Proposed fee/costs/and/or rates associated with the specified services.
- f. Responsiveness and Overall Quality of the Proposal:
  - i. Quality and completeness of the submitted proposal.
  - ii. Content of the proposal

The above criteria will be scored based on the following matrix:

Criteria	Weight	Score (1-5)	Weighted
	(a)	(b)	(a*b)
Demonstrated understanding and explanation of project approach	25		
Capability and ability to perform the requested service	20		
Accessibility and proximity	20		
Past performance and related experience	15		
Budget and budget narrative	15		
Responsiveness and overall quality of proposal	5		
Final Score			

Proposals will be evaluated using a standardized scoring system. Each criteria component will be assigned points ranging from 1-5 according to the extent to which the proposed system meets the stated requirements. The points will be assigned as follows:

• 5 points: Fully meets

• 4 points: Meets with minor gaps

• 3 points: Meets with moderate gaps

• 2 points: Partially meets with significant gaps

• 1 point: Does not meet

#### 6. EVALUATION OF PROPOSALS:

All proposals shall be reviewed for compliance with mandatory requirements as stipulated within the RFP. Proposals deemed non-responsive will be eliminated from further consideration. Offerors may be contacted for clarification of the responses. Procurement will provide specific Submittal Forms to the Evaluation Committee. The Evaluation Committee members will independently evaluate and score the documents and submit their scores back to Procurement. The data and evaluator scores will be calculated and prioritized. Offerors will then be shortlisted, and the highest-ranking proposals may be invited to participate in an Interview Process. If interviews are conducted, individual discussions may then be had with each such Offeror.

Repetitive informal interviews shall be permissible. Offerors shall be encouraged to elaborate on their qualifications, knowledge, and understanding of the scope of work, obstacles and challenges, strategies, performance data, or expertise pertinent to the proposed project as well as any alternative concepts. These discussions may encompass non-binding estimates of total project costs, including, where appropriate, design, construction, and life cycle costs. Methods to be used in arriving at a price for services may also be discussed. Proprietary information from competing Offerors shall not be disclosed to the public or to competitors. The price of service may be discussed and considered but will not be the sole determining factor in concluding negotiations.

After the shortlisted Offerors have been interviewed, evaluated, and scored by the Evaluation Committee, Procurement will perform a final prioritization based on the criteria and weights described in Section 5. The highest prioritized Offeror will be invited into negotiations. If a contract satisfactory and advantageous to the County can be negotiated at a price considered fair and reasonable and pursuant to contract terms and conditions acceptable to the County, the award shall be made to that Offeror. Otherwise, negotiations with the Offeror ranked first shall be formally terminated and negotiations conducted with the Offeror ranked second, and so on until such a contract can be negotiated at a fair and reasonable price. Should the County, after the initial submission of proposals, determine in writing and in its sole discretion that only one Offeror is fully qualified, a contract may be negotiated and awarded to that Offeror.

When the terms and conditions of multiple awards are so provided for in the request for proposal, awards may be made to more than one Offeror.

#### 7. AWARD:

- a. Award shall be made to the responsible Offeror(s) whose proposal is determined to be the top-ranked and most advantageous as defined by the County by taking into consideration the evaluation factors set forth herein and the successful negotiation of a price that is considered fair and reasonable. The award of a contract shall be at the sole discretion of the County. The award shall be based on the evaluation of all information as the County may request. The County reserves the right to accept or reject any or all proposals in whole or in part and to waive informalities in an Offeror's proposal. Further, the County reserves the right to enter into one or more contracts deemed to be in its best interest, and further specially reserves the right to make the award in the best interest of the county.
- b. A notice of award will be posted with the original solicitation on the County's Procurement website.
- c. As permitted by the County of Bedford, an Offeror may protest the award or decision to award by submitting such protest in writing to the Procurement Manager no later than ten (10) days after the award or the announcement of the decision to award. No protest shall lie for a claim that the selected Offeror is not a responsible Offeror. The written protest shall include the basis for the protest and the relief sought.

#### 8. DEBRIEFING

Unsuccessful proposers may request a debrief in writing within three calendar days after the County's award notice. The County will discuss only the strengths and weaknesses of that proposer's submission in relation to the evaluation criteria during the debrief. The intent of the debrief is to provide the Offeror with constructive feedback on their own proposals towards areas of continuous improvement. No other

11

Offeror's proposals will be discussed. No proprietary information shall be disclosed. A debrief is not an opportunity to unofficially protest or change the outcome.

# SECTION C CONTRACT SPECIFIC TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- 1. **QUESTIONS:** Questions regarding this Request for Proposals (RFP) must be received prior to the date and time posted on the cover page.
- 2. **QUALIFICATIONS**: Firms shall have the capability in all respects to fully perform the services or provide the goods specified and have the experience necessary to assure good faith performance of the contract.
- 3. **METHOD OF AWARD:** The County will make a single award to the responsible Offeror who has ranked the highest and successfully negotiated with the County.
- 4. **CONTRACT/AGREEMENT:** Following the award, a contract/agreement will be executed between the Offeror and the County. A sample contract is included in this Request for Proposals. Do not return the sample contract with the proposal; it is provided for informational purposes only.
- 5. **CONTRACT MODIFICATIONS:** Any modifications made to the contract must be approved by Procurement in advance.

#### 6. **CONTRACT PERIOD/ RENEWAL:**

The initial contract period will be for one year from the date of award. If a determination is made by the Purchasing Agent that circumstances warrant, a contract extension, under the terms and conditions contained herein, may be considered for up to six (6) months following the end of the final one-year renewal period upon mutual agreement of the County and Consultant.

- 7. **DELIVERY OF GOODS/SERVICES**: The time of proposed delivery must be stated in definite terms. Delivery tickets shall show quantity, description, unit price, total price, and purchase order number. If the time of delivery for different goods and/or services varies, the Offeror shall so state in the Proposal.
- 8. **TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE:** Time is of the essence as to all respects of this Agreement.
- 9. **SCHEDULING AND DELAYS**: The parties to a contract resulting from this RFP acknowledge that all or part of the work to be performed hereunder may be delayed and extended at the option of the County. Such delays may be caused by delays, denials, and modifications of the various state or federal permits, or for other reasons. The County shall not be required to pay any of the Consultant's direct or indirect costs, or claims for compensation, extended overhead, or other damage or consequential damages arising out of or related to any delays or interruptions required or ordered by the County. If the County delays the project for any reason for a continuous period of ninety (90) days or more, the County and Consultant will negotiate a mutually agreeable adjustment to the Consultant's award amount.
- 10. **INVOICING**: Invoices shall be sent to the address specified in the Contract.
- 11. **PAYMENT:** Payment will be authorized following receipt of a valid invoice (including Description of Goods and Services, Unit Prices, Total Price) and delivery of goods or completion of services according to specifications and subject to inspections.

#### 12. **PAYMENT TERMS**:

- a. Payment terms shall be "Net 30 Days" unless otherwise stated in the Offeror's Proposal or if otherwise negotiated. Alternate terms may be proposed by the Offeror for prompt payment of bills.
- b. The payment terms stated herein must appear on the Consultant's invoice. Failure to comply with this requirement may result in the invoice being returned to the Consultant for correction.
- c. Late payment charges shall not exceed 1% per month of the invoice amount due.
- d. If offered by the Offeror, a payment discount period shall be computed from the date of proper receipt of a valid invoice, or from the date of acceptable receipt of the goods and/or services, whichever is latest.
- e. Invoices for goods or services ordered, delivered, and accepted shall be submitted directly to the "Invoice To" address shown on the contract. Any payment terms requiring payment in less than thirty (30) days will be regarded as requiring payment thirty (30) days after invoice or delivery, whichever occurs last. However, this shall not affect Proposals or discounts for payment in less than thirty (30) days.
- 13. **INSURANCE**: The Consultant shall maintain adequate liability insurance, which shall protect and save harmless the County of Bedford, Virginia, and its officials from all suits and actions of every kind and description arising from injury or damage to persons and property in the prosecution of said work or in failure to properly safeguard same, and from all claims arising under the workers' compensation laws. Following the award of the contract, the Vendor / Consultant shall furnish proof of said insurance prior to commencement of services. See "Exhibit 4" for requirements.

If the Offeror is selected for contract award, the Vendor/Consultant shall have ten (10) days from the date of the County's request, to provide insurance documentation. Failure to provide the Certificate and forms within this period may be cause for the County to award a contract to the next responsive Offeror and hold the original Vendor/Consultant liable for excess costs.

14. **MISCLASSIFICATION OF WORKERS PROHIBITED:** The Contractor and its subcontractors shall appropriately classify all workers as employees or independent contractors, pursuant to law, and guarantee and hold harmless the County from any liability arising from Contractor's failure to do so.

#### 15. SECURITY BREACH NOTIFICATION:

"Security breach" means a security-relevant event in which the security of a system or procedure used to create, obtain, transmit, maintain, use, process, store, or dispose of data is breached, and in which county data is exposed to unauthorized disclosure, access, alteration, or use.

Examples include but are not limited to, the following: an email account is compromised in your organization that is used to communicate with the county; a computing/storage device in your organization that had county data saved on it is compromised.

Upon becoming aware of a security breach or a suspected security breach, the contractor agrees to promptly (but no later than 24 hours after becoming aware of a breach or suspected breach) notify the county; fully investigate the event; and cooperate fully with the county's investigation of and response to the event. Except as otherwise provided by law, the contractor will not provide notice of the incident directly to individuals whose personally identifiable information was involved, regulatory agencies, or other entities, without prior written permission from the county."

14

# SECTION D GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

# GENERAL TERMS, CONDITIONS, AND INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS/OFFERORS GENERAL CONDITIONS AND INSTRUCTIONS FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICE CONTRACTS

Firm: These general rules and conditions shall apply to all purchases and be a part of each solicitation and every contract awarded by Bedford County. The term "Owner" as used herein refers to the contracting entity which is the signatory on the contract. Offeror or their authorized representatives are expected to inform themselves fully as to the conditions, requirements, and specifications before submitting proposals: failure to do so will be at the offeror's own risk and except as provided by law, relief cannot be secured on the plea of error.

Subject to all Federal, State and local laws, policies, resolutions, regulations, rules, limitations and legislation, proposals on all solicitations issued by the Owner will bind offerors to applicable conditions and requirements herein set forth unless otherwise specified in the solicitation.

- 1. AUTHORITY-The County Department Contact or designee has the sole responsibility and authority for negotiating, placing and when necessary modifying every solicitation, contract and task order issued by the Owner. Unless specifically delegated by the Director, no other Owner officer or employee is authorized to order supplies or services, enter into purchase negotiations or contracts, or in any way obligate the Owner for an indebtedness. Any agreement or contract made which is contrary to these provisions and authorities shall be of no effect and void and the Owner shall not be bound thereby.
- 2. COMPETITION INTENDED: It is the Owner's intent that this solicitation permit competition. It shall be the Offeror's responsibility to advise the Director in writing if any language, requirement, specification, etc., or any combination thereof, stifles competition or inadvertently restricts or limits the requirements stated in this solicitation to a single source. The Director must receive such notification not later than five (5) business days prior to the deadline set for acceptance of the proposals.

#### CONDITIONS OF BIDDING

- 3. CLARIFICATION OF TERMS If any Offeror has questions about the specifications or other solicitation documents, the prospective Offeror should contact the contact whose name appears on the face of the solicitation no later than five (5) business days prior to the date set for receipt of proposals. Any revisions to the solicitation will be made only by addendum issued by the Owner. Notifications regarding specifications may not be considered if received in less than five (5) business days of the date set for receipt of proposals.
- 4. MANDATORY USE OF OWNER FORM AND TERMS AND CONDITIONS: Failure to submit a proposal on the official Owner form provided for that purpose shall be a cause for rejection of the proposal. Unauthorized modification of or additions to any portion of the Request for Proposal may be cause for rejection of the proposal. However, the Owner reserves the right to decide, on a case by case basis, in its sole discretion, whether to reject any proposal which has been modified.

#### 5. LATE PROPOSALS & MODIFICATION OF PROPOSALS:

Any proposal/modification received at the office designated in the solicitation after the exact time specified for receipt of the proposal/modification is considered a late proposal/modification.

The Owner is not responsible for delays in the delivery of the mail by the U.S. Postal Service, private carriers or the inter-office mail system. It is the sole responsibility of the Bidder/Offeror to ensure their bid/proposal reaches the Owner by the designated date and hour at the County Administration Office.

- The official time used in the receipt of proposals is that time in the County Administration Office.
- b. Late proposals/modifications will be returned to the Offeror UNOPENED, if solicitation number, acceptance date and Offeror's return address is shown on the container.
- c. If the Owner closes its offices due to inclement weather scheduled receipt of proposals will be extended to the next business day, same time.

#### 6. WITHDRAWAL OF BIDS/PROPOSALS:

A Bidder/Offeror for a contract other than for public construction may request withdrawal of his or her bid/proposal under the following circumstances:

- a. Bids/Proposals may be withdrawn on written request from the Bidder/Offeror received at the address shown in the solicitation prior to the time of acceptance.
- b. Requests for withdrawal of bids/proposals after opening of such bids/proposals but prior to award shall be transmitted to the Owner, in writing, accompanied by full documentation supporting the request. If the request is based on a claim of error,

documentation must show the basis of the error. Such documentation may take the form of supplier quotations, vendor work sheets, etc. If bid bonds were tendered with the bid, the Owner may exercise its right of collection.

No Bid/Proposal may be withdrawn under this paragraph when the result would be the awarding of the contract on another Bid/Proposal of the same bidder/offeror or of another bidder/offeror in which the ownership of the withdrawing bidder/offeror is more than five percent. In the case of Invitation for Bid's, if a bid is withdrawn under the authority of this paragraph, the lowest remaining bid shall be deemed to be the low bid. No bidder/offeror that is permitted to withdraw a bid/proposal shall, for compensation, supply any material or labor to or perform any subcontract or other work agreement for the person or firm to whom the contract is awarded or otherwise benefit, directly or indirectly, from the performance of the project for which the withdrawn bid/proposal was submitted.

7. **IDENTIFICATION OF PROPOSAL ENVELOPE:** The signed proposal and requested copies should be returned in a separate envelope or package, sealed and identified with the following information:

## ADDRESSED AS INDICATED ON PAGE 1; RFP NUMBER & TITLE PROPOSAL DUE DATE AND TIME; FIRM NAME AND COMPLETE MAILING ADDRESS (RETURN ADDRESS)

If a proposal is not addressed with the information as shown above, the Offeror takes the risk that the envelope may be inadvertently opened and the information compromised, which may cause the proposal to be disqualified. Proposals may be hand delivered to the designated location in the office issuing the solicitation. No other correspondence or other proposals should be placed in the envelope.

- 8. ACCEPTANCE OF PROPOSALS: Unless otherwise specified, all formal proposals submitted shall be valid for a minimum period of one hundred twenty (120) calendar days following the date established for acceptance. At the end of the one hundred twenty (120) calendar days the proposal may be withdrawn at the written request of the Offeror. If the proposal is not withdrawn at that time it remains in effect until an award is made or the solicitation is canceled.
- 9. **OFFEROR'S PRESENT**: At the time fixed for the receipt of responses for Request for Proposals, only the names of the offerors will be read and made available to the public.
- 10. **RESPONSE TO SOLICITATIONS**: In the event a Firm cannot submit a proposal on a solicitation, the Firm is requested to return the solicitation cover sheet with an explanation as to why the vendor is unable to submit a proposal.
- 11. **DEBARMENT STATUS:** By submitting their proposals, Offerors certify that they are not currently debarred from submitting bids/proposals on contracts by the Owner, nor are they an agent of any person or entity that is currently debarred from submitting bids or proposals on contracts by the Owner or any agency, public entity/locality or authority of the Commonwealth of Virginia.
- 12. ETHICS IN PUBLIC CONTRACTING: The provisions contained in Sections 2.2-4367 through 2.2-4377 of the Virginia Public Procurement Act as set forth in the 1950 Code of Virginia, as amended, shall be applicable to all contracts solicited or entered into by the Owner. By submitting their bids/proposals, all Bidders/Offerors certify that their bids/proposals are made without collusion or fraud and that they have not offered or received any kickbacks or inducements from any other Bidder, Offeror, supplier, manufacturer or subcontractor in connection with their bid/proposal, and that they have not conferred on any public employee having official responsibility for this procurement transaction any payment, loan, subscription, advance, deposit of money, services or anything of more than nominal value, present or promised, unless consideration of substantially equal or greater value was exchanged.
- 13. NO CONTACT POLICY: No Offeror shall initiate or otherwise have contact related to the solicitation with any Owner representative or employee, other than the Director (or designee), after the date and time established for receipt of proposals. Any contact initiated by an Offeror with any Owner representative, other than the Director (or designee), concerning this solicitation is prohibited and may cause the disqualification of the Offeror from this procurement process.
- 14. **CONFLICT OF INTEREST:** The Offeror certifies that to the best of its knowledge no employee of the Owner nor any member thereof, nor any public agency or official affected by the proposal, has a pecuniary interest in the business of the Offeror, and that no person associated with the Offeror has any interest that would conflict in any manner with the performance of the proposal.

#### GENERAL POLICIES FOR ARCHITECTURAL/ENGINEERING SERVICES

- 15. **LICENSE/REGISTRATION:** Entities (e.g., individuals, partnerships, or corporations) offering to provide architectural and/or engineering services shall be properly registered and licensed in Virginia as required by the Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation and, if incorporated, the State Corporation Commission. The architect or engineer in charge of each discipline shall be currently licensed in the Commonwealth of Virginia and shall affix his or her seal to those documents for which he or she is responsible.
- 16. PRIME DESIGN PROFESSIONAL: The Owner normally contracts with a single entity as "Prime Design Professional" to provide the project architectural and/or engineering services. The Prime Design Professional may have all necessary disciplines in-house or it may subcontract with consultants to provide services in some disciplines. The Prime Design Professional may be an architect, engineer, or an architect/engineer entity. For each project, the Owner determines which entity will best satisfy the Owner's requirements for providing services. Meeting schedule and budget limitations and managing the services to be provided on the particular project.

17. **PROFESSIONAL SERVICES:** The architectural, civil, structural, mechanical and electrical portions of the project shall be planned and designed by or under the immediate supervision of a licensed architect or engineer (A/E) who has expertise in the particular discipline involved. Where such licensed expertise is not available within the A/E of record or where the A/E chooses to subcontract a part of the Work, the A/E shall employ an associate or consulting Architectural or Engineering firm with the requisite expertise to provide the required services. The consultants, associates, or subcontractors proposed by the A/E during the selection process to be part of the A/E project team shall perform the Work as proposed. If circumstances require a change, the A/E shall advise the Owner of the proposed change, the reasons therefore, and the name and qualifications of the proposed replacements. The replacements must be acceptable to the Owner.

Associates, consultants or subcontractors proposed to be part of the A/Es project team shall be contracted by the A/E at the beginning of the Work and shall be active participants in all phases of the Work related to their discipline from beginning to end. The A/E shall be responsible to the Owner for the Work of all associates, consultants and subcontractors whether employees of the A/E or not, performed under the Contract.

18. **RELATIONSHIP OF ARCHITECT/ENGINEER TO OWNER:** Once the Contract for A/E services has been fully executed, the A/E shall be the professional advisor and consultant to the Owner for technical matters related to the project and shall be responsible directly to and only to the Owner. The Owner shall communicate all approvals, rejections, change requirements and other similar information to the A/E. The A/E shall advise the Owner of changes necessary to keep the project within the prescribed area and cost limits.

Generally, the Owner will observe the procedure of issuing orders to the Contractor through the A/E or, if the A/E's construction period duties have been so modified, through the Owner's designated project representative. If the Owner issues orders directly to the Contractor, the A/E shall be copied on such orders.

19. "DESIGN NOT TO EXCEED" COST AS RELATED TO A/E CONTRACT: The Owner shall provide the A/E with a description of the project including information on functions, space requirements, special features and requirements, aesthetic requirements, authorized square footage and "Design not to exceed" construction budget. The A/E's contract requires that if the low bid exceeds the "Design-not-to-exceed" cost identified in the A/E Contract by more than 10%, any A/E revisions to the plans and specifications required to bring the cost of the project within the "Design-not-to-exceed" cost may be executed by the A/E at no additional cost to the Owner.

The A/E's cost estimates shall be to a level of detail commensurate with the current level of design. The A/E shall submit a cost estimate with each phase submittal. If the cost estimate indicates a potential problem in securing a bid within the "Design-not-to-exceed" cost, the A/E shall notify the Owner and shall work with the Owner to redefine the design concepts of space utilization, building efficiencies, materials of construction, etc., so that the estimated cost of construction does not exceed the "Design-not-to-exceed" cost. Substantial changes in the project scope, such as those which affect the area or function of the proposed facility, must be justified by the A/E and may require approval of the Board of Supervisors.

20. **CODE AND REGULATORY COMPLIANCE:** The A/E is responsible for designing the project and administering the construction phase of the project in accordance with the Virginia Statewide Building Code (Code), and other regulatory requirements applicable to the project. Nothing contained herein shall be construed as relieving any A/E, professional design consultant, supplier or any other participant from any professional or legal responsibility for performance. Reviews, comments and approvals by the Owner in no way absolve any other person, firm or corporation involved in a project from their full responsibilities under law, codes and professional practice as required in projects for the Owner. Lack of comment by the Owner does not relieve the A/E from designing to meet the Code requirements or applicable state regulations or local regulations related to water, sewer, fire department services, and other utilities.

If the correction of a Code or regulatory violation results in a Change Order during construction, any additional costs incurred shall be borne by the party responsible for the violation. The Owner will bear only costs attributable to actual Code or regulation-required enhancement of the project.

If the A/E believes that a Code or regulation is unclear as to meaning, he shall request a written opinion as to the applicable interpretation from the applicable regulatory agency, as appropriate, and the A/E shall be entitled to rely on the written opinion, if any, which he receives.

21. **DESIGN ERRORS AND/OR OMISSION AND A/E LIABILITY INSURANCE:** The A/E shall carry professional liability insurance covering negligent acts, errors, and omissions in an amount not less than 5% of the estimated cost of construction of all Owner projects designed by the A/E which are currently under construction, but in no event shall the amount of professional liability insurance be less than \$100,000. The A/E shall maintain this insurance in force after completion of the services under the Contract for a period of five years after completion of construction.

The Owner's review, approval, or acceptance of, nor payment for any of the services required shall be construed to operate as a waiver by the Owner of any rights or any cause of action arising out of the Contract. The A/E shall be and remain liable to the Owner for all costs of any kind which are incurred by the Owner as a result of negligent acts, errors, or omissions on the part of the A/E including its subcontractors and consultants, in the performance of any of the services furnished.

The A/E shall be responsible for all costs resulting from its errors, omissions, and other breaches of the applicable standards of care established under Virginia law including, but not limited to, its own costs for labor and other in-house costs, any resulting Contractor Change Order costs including the costs for demolition, cutting, patching, repairs, removal, or modification of Work that

is already in place, any Firm or Owner delay damages, and any judgments, fines or penalties against the Owner resulting from A/E errors, omissions, and other breaches of the applicable standards of care. However, the A/E shall not be responsible for the cost of the correct equipment or system which should have been originally specified, except the A/E shall be responsible for any increased costs, whether the result of inflation, reordering, restocking or otherwise, of incorporating the corrected Work into the Contractor's Contract Change Order. For the purposes of determining the A/E's share of such costs for Work which has not yet been performed, the cost of Work performed by Contractor's Change Order shall generally be presumed to be 15% greater than if the Work had been included in the Contractor's Contract. The A/E shall have the burden of disproving this presumption.

The Owner shall actively pursue reimbursement of costs resulting from the A/E's errors, omissions, or breaches of the applicable standard of care. Upon determination that there may be A/E financial responsibility involved, the A/E shall be contacted by the Owner. The A/E shall be advised of the design deficiency, informed that it is the Owner's opinion that the A/E may be financially responsible, and requested to provide a technical solution to the problem, including cost estimate. Upon notification of potential liability, the A/E should coordinate with the Owner to determine required technical support and timing to minimize delay costs. Pending final decision by the Owner, the A/E will be invited to attend all price negotiations with the Contractor for the corrective work. The A/E shall participate as a non-voting technical advisor to the Owner's negotiator. If the A/E refuses to cooperate in the negotiations or disputes its responsibility, the Owner shall have the right to proceed with the remedial construction and/or change order negotiations without the A/E.

22. **OWNERSHIP OF DOCUMENTS AND MATERIALS:** Ownership of all materials and documentation including the original drawings and the Plans and Specifications and copies of any calculations and analyses prepared pursuant to the Contract between the Owner and the A/E, shall belong exclusively to the Owner. Such materials and documentation, whether completed or not, shall be the property of the Owner whether the work for which they are made is executed or not. The A/E shall not use these materials on any other work or release any information about these materials without the express written consent of the Owner.

Such material may be subject to public inspection in accordance with the Virginia Freedom of Information Act. Security-related documents and information are excluded from the Act unless a specific need to know can be shown. Trade secrets or proprietary information submitted by a bidder, offeror, or Firm in connection with a procurement transaction shall not be subject to disclosure under the Virginia Freedom of information Act, provided the bidder, offeror, or Firm invokes the protections of §2.2-4342, Code of Virginia, prior to or upon submission of the data or other materials, identifies the data or materials to be protected and states the reason why the protection is necessary.

The A/E shall provide the following documents to the Owner at the completion of the A/E's work:

- · Original sealed and signed drawings
- Original copy of the specifications
- Copy of analyses made the project
- Indexed copy of the calculations made by each discipline for the project
- The Owner copy of all shop drawings, submittals, cut sheets, operation and maintenance instructions, parts lists, and other material related to the project

The Owner has the right to use the project documents as a prototype to demonstrate scope, size, functional relationship, etc., to an A/E designing a similar project. The A/E for the original project design shall not be responsible or liable to the Owner for any such use of the documents.

The A/E for the similar project shall be responsible for providing a complete set of project and location-specific "Final Documents" with its seals and signatures which meet all applicable codes and standards in effect at the time those "Final Documents" are submitted.

- 23. **STANDARD PLANS:** Where the Owner has engaged the A/E to prepare "Standard Designs" and/or "Standard Plans" for structures such as picnic shelters, sheds, bath houses, single family residences, cabins and utility buildings for the Owner to site adapt for use at various locations, the drawings for the Standard Plans shall show:
  - The name of the Owner,
  - The Title of the Standard Structure for which the design was developed
  - The name of the A/E, and
  - The seal and signature of the responsible licensed professional.

The Standard Plans shall also show the applicable codes, standards, loadings and design parameters used to develop the design.

Where the A/E has not been engaged to review the site adaption of the Standard Plans nor review the submittals or construction, the Owner, and not the A/E, shall be responsible for the proper site adaption and use of the Standard Plans. The A/E shall, however, be responsible for negligent acts, errors or omissions in the Standard Plans.

When the Work involves the site adaption of Standard Plans, the cover sheet for the project plans shall list the drawings included in the set of plans and shall differentiate between the Standard Plans and the "site-specific" site development, utility, and foundation drawings prepared by the A/E for that site. These site-specific drawings shall be sealed and signed by the responsible licensed A/E.

24. REQUIREMENTS FOR A/E SEALS AND SIGNATURES: General: The seal and signature of the licensed Professional Engineer, Architect or Certified Landscape Architect on the drawings provides notice to the public the drawings are complete and that the professional has exercised complete direction and control over the work to which the seal or signature is affixed. All plans and specifications for building projects designed for the Owner must bear the seal and signature of the responsible licensed professional.

Each drawing to be reproduced shall show:

- The name of the A/E,
- The Project Title
- The Project location
- The Project number (IFB number)
- The Drawing/Sheet Title
- The Drawing/Sheet number
- The seal and signature of the responsible licensed professional, and
- The uniform date of the completed documents.

The Title sheet drawing(s) shall also have:

- The Index of Drawings
- The Project VUSBC data
- The Seal and Signature of the A/E Principal in Charge of the project, and
- The uniform date of the completed documents
- (A/E may also require the seal and signature of a principal of its consultants).

The Specifications Table of Contents shall have:

- The Seal and Signature of the A/E Principal in charge of the project
- The uniform date of the completed documents, and
- The listing of specifications sections included for the project.
- (A/E may also require the seal and signature of a principal of its consultants).

"Working Drawing Sets" submitted to the Owner for review are expected to be complete documents ready for bidding. All drawings except the cover sheet shall bear the seal of the responsible licensed professional. The Cover Sheet shall show a complete list of the Drawings in the set, but a seal and signature are not required at this submission.

"Final Documents" are completed documents ready for bidding and include all corrections required by the Owner review. Each sheet of the drawings reproduced in the bid documents, including the cover sheet, shall bear the seal and signature of the responsible licensed professional and a uniform document date. The original cover sheet without seal and signature shall be reproduced and attached to copies of the other drawings in the set. Each cover sheet print shall then be sealed, signed and dated with original seals and signatures.

"Addendum" to the Final Documents: The first sheet of each and every Addendum issued to bidders shall show the number of pages in the Addendum and shall list any attached sketches, drawings or other material included in the Addendum. In addition, the first sheet of each and every Addendum shall bear the name of the project, the project number, the date and the seal and signature of the responsible licensed professional.

- 25. **SUBCONTRACTS:** No portion of the A/E professional services shall be subcontracted without prior written consent of the Owner. Consultants proposed by the A/E during the selection and fee negotiation phases are assumed to be acceptable to the Owner unless the Owner notes otherwise during those phases. In the event that the A/E desires to subcontract some part of the Work required by the Contract to a consultant or subcontractor not previously approved, the A/E shall furnish the Owner names, qualifications and experience of the proposed consultants. The A/E shall, however, remain fully liable and responsible for all Work performed by his consultants and subcontractors and shall assure that their Work complies with all requirements of the A/E's Contract.
- 26. **DESIGN OF SECURITY SYSTEMS:** Any Bidder/Offeror for the installation, service, maintenance, or design of security equipment or any central station alarm condition monitoring service shall be licensed by the Department of Criminal Justice Services pursuant to §9-183, Code of Virginia. An A/E proposing to provide any of these services with its own staff shall be exempt from the DCJS licensing requirement if properly licensed by the APELSLA Board (§9-183.2; Code of Virginia). If the A/E proposes to have the security system designed by a subcontractor/consultant, such entity shall be properly licensed as required by §9-183, Code of Virginia.

Any projects designed by the A/E which have such security systems shall include the licensing requirements of §9-183, Code of Virginia, in the specifications and the requirement that the successful bidder shall provide documentation within five (5) calendar days of bid opening that the entity (Contractor or subcontractor) performing the security system work possesses the proper license.

#### **AWARD**

- 27. AWARD OR REJECTION OF BIDS: Awards made in response to a RFP will be made to the highest qualified offeror whose proposal is determined, in writing, to be the most advantageous to the Owner taking into consideration the evaluation factors set forth in the RFP. The Owner reserves the right to reject any or all proposals and to waive any informality in proposals received whenever such rejection or waiver is in the best interest of the Owner. Award may be made to as many offerors as deemed necessary to fulfill the anticipated requirements of the Owner. The Purchasing Agent also reserves the right to reject the proposal if an Offeror is deemed to be a non-responsible Offeror.
- 28. ANNOUNCEMENT OF AWARD: Upon the award or announcement of the decision to award a contract as a result of this solicitation, award results may be viewed at the Bedford County website at <a href="https://www.bedfordcountyva.gov/government/departments-and-offices-e-n/finance/solicitations">https://www.bedfordcountyva.gov/government/departments-and-offices-e-n/finance/solicitations</a>

29. **QUALIFICATIONS OF OFFERORS:** The Owner may make such reasonable investigations as deemed proper and necessary to determine the ability of the Offeror to perform the work/furnish the service(s) and the Offeror shall furnish to the Owner all such information and data for this purpose as may be requested. The Owner reserves the right to inspect Offeror's physical facilities prior to award to satisfy questions regarding the Offeror's capabilities. The Owner further reserves the right to reject any proposal if the evidence submitted by or investigations of, such Offeror fails to satisfy the Owner that such Offeror is properly qualified to carry out the obligations of the contract and to complete the work/furnish the service(s) contemplated therein.

#### CONTRACT PROVISIONS

- 30. APPLICABLE LAW AND COURTS: Any contract resulting from this solicitation shall be governed in any respects by the laws of Virginia, exclusive of its conflicts-of-laws rules, and any litigation with respect thereto shall be brought in the General District or Circuit Court of Bedford County, Virginia. The Firm shall comply with applicable federal, state and local laws and regulations.
- 31. **IMMIGRATION REFORM AND CONTROL ACT OF 1986**: By submitting their bids, Bidders certify that they do not and will not during the performance of this contract employ illegal alien workers or otherwise violate the provisions of the federal Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986.
- 32. **ANTI-TRUST**: By entering into a contract, the Firm conveys, sells, assigns, and transfers to the Owner all rights, title and interest in and to all causes of the action it may now have or hereafter acquire under the antitrust law of the United States and Bedford County, relating to the particular goods or services purchased or acquired by the Owner under said contract. Consistent and continued tie bidding could cause rejection of bids by the Purchasing Agent and/or investigation for Anti-Trust violations.
- 33. **PAYMENT TERMS**: Unless otherwise provided in the solicitation payment will be made thirty (30) days after receipt of a proper invoice, or thirty (30) days after receipt of all goods or acceptance of work, whichever is the latter.
  - a. Invoices for items/services ordered, delivered/performed and accepted shall be submitted by the Offeror directly to the payment address shown on the task order. All invoices shall reference the contract, task order, and any federal employer identification number.
  - b. Any payment terms requiring payment in less than 30 days will be regarded as requiring payment 45 days after invoice or delivery, whichever occurs last. This shall not affect offers of discounts for payment in less than 30 days, however.
  - c. The date of payment shall be deemed the date of postmark in all cases where payment is made by mail.
  - d. Any payment made by the Offeror to the Owner shall only be made in U.S. Dollars. If payment is received in foreign currency the Owner may, in its sole discretion, reject such payment and require immediate compensation in U.S. Dollars.
- 34. PAYMENT TO SUBCONTRACTORS: A Firm awarded a contract under this solicitation is hereby obligated:
  - 1. To pay the subcontractor(s) within seven (7) days of the Firm's receipt of payment from the Owner for the proportionate share of the payment received for work performed by the subcontractor(s) under the contract; or
  - 2. To notify the Owner and the subcontractor(s), in writing, of the Firm's intention to withhold payment and the reason. The Firm is obligated to pay the subcontractor(s) interest at the rate of one percent per month (unless otherwise provided under the terms of the contract) on all amounts owed by the Firm that remain unpaid seven (7) days following receipt of payment from the Owner, except for amounts withheld as stated in 2 above. The date of mailing of any payment by U.S. Mail is deemed to be payment to the addressee. These provisions apply to each sub-tier contractor performing under the primary contract. A Firm's obligation to pay an interest charge to a subcontractor may not be construed to be an obligation of the Owner.
- 35. **ASSIGNMENT OF CONTRACT**: A contract shall not be assignable by the Firm in whole or in part without the written consent of the Owner.
- 36. **DEFAULT**: In case of failure to deliver goods or services in accordance with the contract terms and conditions, the Owner, after due or all or written notice, may procure them from other sources and hold the Firm responsible for any resulting additional purchase and administrative costs. This remedy shall be in addition to other remedies which the Owner may have.
- 37. **ANTI-DISCRIMINATION**: By submitting their bids/proposals, Bidders/Offerors certify to the Owner that they will conform to the provisions of the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended, as well as the Virginia Fair Employment Act of 1975, as amended, where applicable, the Virginians With Disabilities Act, the Americans With Disabilities Act and Section 2.2-4311 of the *Virginia Public Procurement Act*. If the award is made to a faith-based organization, the organization shall not discriminate against any recipient of goods, services, or disbursements made pursuant to the contract on the basis of the recipient's religion, religious belief, refusal to participate in a religious practice, or on the basis of race, age, color, gender or national origin and shall be subject to the same rules as other organizations that contract with public bodies to account for the use of the funds provided; however, if the faith-based organization segregates public funds into separate accounts, only the accounts and programs funded with public funds shall be subject to audit by the public body. (Code of Virginia,  $\square 2.2-4343.1(E)$ ).

In every contract over \$10,000 the provisions in A and B below apply:

- A. During the performance of this contract, the Firm agrees as follows:
  - 1. The Firm will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, religion, color, sex, national origin, age, disability, or any other basis prohibited by state law relating to discrimination in employment, except where there is

- a bona fide occupational qualification reasonably necessary to the normal operation of the Firm. The Firm agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.
- 2. The Firm, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Firm, will state that such Firm is an equal opportunity employer.
- 3. Notices, advertisements and solicitations placed in accordance with federal law, rule or regulation shall be deemed sufficient for the purpose of meeting the requirements of this Section.
- B. The Firm will include the provisions of A. above in every subcontract or purchase order over \$10,000, so that the provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor.
- 38. **INVOICES**: Invoices for items ordered, delivered and accepted shall be submitted by the Firm directly to the payment address shown on the task order. All invoices shall show the RFP number and/or task order number.
- 39. CHANGES TO THE CONTRACT: Changes can be made to the contract in any of the following ways:
  - A. The parties may agree to a written modification of the scope of the contract. An increase or decrease in the price of the contract resulting from such modification shall be agreed to by the parties as a part of their written agreement to modify the scope of the contract.
  - B. The Owner may order changes within the general scope of the contract at any time by written notice to the Firm. Changes within the scope of the contract include, but are not limited to, things such as services to be performed, the method of packing or shipment, and the place of delivery or installation. The Firm shall comply with the notice upon receipt. The Firm shall be compensated for any additional costs incurred as the result of such order and shall give the Owner a credit for any savings. Said compensation shall be determined by one of the following methods.
    - 1. By mutual agreement between the parties in writing; or
    - 2. By agreeing upon a unit price or using a unit price set forth in the contract, if the work to be done can be expressed in units, and the Firm accounts for the number of units of work performed, subject to the Owner's right to audit the Firm's records and/or determine the correct number of units independently; or
    - 3. By ordering the Firm to proceed with the work and keep a record of all costs incurred and savings realized. A markup for overhead and profit may be allowed if provided by the contract. The same markup shall be used for determining a decrease in price as the result of savings realized. The Firm shall present the Owner with all vouchers and records of expenses incurred and savings realized. The Owner shall have the right to audit the records of the Firm as it deems necessary to determine costs or savings. Any claim for an adjustment in price under this provision must be asserted by written notice to the Owner within thirty (30) days from the date of receipt of the written order from the Owner. If the parties fail to agree on an amount of adjustment, the questions of an increase or decrease in the contract price or time for performance shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures for relieving disputes provided by the Disputes Clause of this contract. Neither the existence of a claim nor a dispute resolution process, litigation or any other provision of this contract shall excuse the Firm from promptly complying with the changes ordered by the Owner or with the performance of the contract generally.
  - C. No modification for a fixed price contract may be increased by more than 25% or \$50,000, whichever is greater without the advanced written approval of the Board of Supervisors.
- 40. **INDEMNIFICATION**: Firm shall indemnify, keep and save harmless the Owner, its agents, officials, employees and volunteers against claims of injuries, death, damage to property, patent claims, suits, liabilities, judgments, cost and expenses which may otherwise accrue against the Owner in consequence of the granting of a contract or which may otherwise result there from, if it shall be determined that the act was caused through negligence or error, or omission of the Firm or his or her employees, or that of the sub Firm or his or her employees, if any; and the Firm shall, at his or her own expense, appear, defend and pay all charges of attorneys and all costs and other expenses arising there from or incurred in connection therewith; and if any judgment shall be rendered against the Owner in any such action, the Firm shall, at his or her own expenses, satisfy and discharge the same. Firm expressly understands and agrees that any performance bond or insurance protection required by this contract, or otherwise provided by the Firm, shall in no way limit the responsibility to indemnify, keep and save harmless and defend the Owner as herein provided.
- 41. **DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE**: During the performance of this contract, the Firm agrees to (i) provide a drug-free workplace for the Firm's employees; (ii) post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, sale, distribution, dispensation, possession, or use of a controlled substance or marijuana is prohibited in the Firm's workplace and specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violations of such prohibition; (iii) state in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Firm that the Firm maintains a drug-free workplace; and (iv) include the provisions of the foregoing clauses in every subcontract or purchase order of over \$10,000, so that the provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor.

For the purposes of this section, "drug-free workplace" means a site for the performance of work done in connection with a specific contract awarded to a Firm in accordance with this chapter, the employees of whom are prohibited from engaging in the unlawful manufacture, sale, distribution, dispensation, possession or use of any controlled substance or marijuana during the performance of the contract.

- 42. **TERMINATION:** Subject to the provisions below, the contract may be terminated by the Owner upon thirty (30) days advance written notice to the other party. Any contract cancellation notice shall not relieve the Firm of the obligation to deliver and/or perform on all outstanding orders issued prior to the effective date of cancellation.
  - A. <u>Termination for Convenience</u>: The Owner may terminate the Contract in whole or in part for convenience by delivering to the Contractor a written notice of termination specifying the extent to which performance under the Contract is terminated and the effective date of the termination. Upon receipt of such notice, the Contractor must stop Work, including but not limited to Work performed by subcontractors and consultants, at such time and to the extent specified in the notice. If the Contract is terminated for convenience, the Contractor shall be entitled to those fees earned for Work performed in accordance with the Contract prior to the notice of termination. Thereafter, the Contractor shall be entitled to any fees earned for work not terminated, but shall not be entitled to lost profits for the portions of the Contract which were terminated. The Contractor will be compensated for reasonable costs or expenses for delivery to the Owner of the products of the services for which the Contractor has or will receive compensation.
  - B. Termination for Cause: If the Contractor should substantially breach the Contract or fail to perform the services, or any portion thereof, required by the Contract, the Owner may terminate the Contract for cause by giving written notice as set forth above or may give the Contractor a stated period of time within which to remedy its breach of contract. If the Contractor shall fail to remedy the breach within the time allotted by the Owner, the Contract may be terminated by the Owner at any time thereafter upon written notice, effective immediately upon receipt. The Owner's forbearance in not terminating the Contract shall not constitute a waiver of the Owner's right to terminate in the future for similar breaches or failures to perform. If the Contract is terminated for cause, the Contractor shall be responsible for all damages incurred by the Owner as a result of the Contractor's breach of Contract or failure to perform, including but not limited to, all costs and expenses incurred in securing a replacement Contractor to fulfill the obligations of the Contract. The thirty (30) days advance notice requirement is waived in the event of Termination for Cause.
  - C. <u>Termination Due to Unavailability of Funds in Succeeding Fiscal Years:</u> When funds are not appropriated or otherwise made available to support continuation of performance in a subsequent fiscal year, the contract shall be canceled.
  - D. <u>Delivery of Materials:</u> Any termination shall not relieve the Contractor of the obligation to deliver to the Owner all products of the services for which the Contractor has been or will be compensated. Unless otherwise agreed to in writing, the Contractor shall deliver the materials to the Owner within thirty (30) days of receipt of the notice of termination. Failure to do so shall result in the withholding of final payment and shall constitute a material or substantial breach of Contract.
  - E. <u>Compensation Due the Contractor:</u> When the Contractor is terminated for convenience, the following method shall be utilized in computing amounts due the Contractor for services prior to termination:
    - Payment for Additional Services portion of the fee shall be any portion of those services provided up through the notice of termination.
    - Payment for the Reimbursable Expenses shall be based on approved reimbursable expenses incurred up through the notice of termination.

The Contractor shall submit invoices for all such amounts in accordance with the normal billing process, but in no event later than 60 days after the last Work is performed. All amounts invoiced are subject to deductions for amounts previously paid or for amounts due the Owner.

- 43. VIRGINIA FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT: All proceedings, records, contracts and other public records relating to procurement transactions shall be open to the inspection of any citizen, or any interested person, firm or corporation, in accordance with the Virginia Freedom of Information Act except as provided below:
- Cost estimates relating to a proposed procurement transaction prepared by or for a public body shall not be open to public inspection.
- b. Any competitive sealed bidding bidder, upon request, shall be afforded the opportunity to inspect bid records within a reasonable time after the opening of bids but prior to award, except in the event that the Owner decides not to accept any of the bids and to reopen the contract. Otherwise, bid records shall be open to public inspection only after award of the contract. Any competitive negotiation offeror, upon request, shall be afforded the opportunity to inspect proposal records within a reasonable time after the evaluation and negotiations of proposals are completed but prior to award except in the event that the Owner decides not to accept any of the proposals and to reopen the contract. Otherwise, proposal records shall be open to the public inspection only after award of the contract except as provided in paragraph "c" below. Any inspection of procurement transaction records under this section shall be subject to reasonable restrictions to ensure the security and integrity of the records.
- c. Trade secrets or proprietary information submitted by a bidder, offeror or Firm in connection with a procurement transaction shall not be subject to public disclosure under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; however, the bidder, offeror or Firm must invoke the protections of this section prior to or upon submission of the data or other materials, and must identify the data or other materials to be protected and state the reasons why protection is necessary.
- d. Nothing contained in this section shall be construed to require the Owner, when procuring by "competitive negotiation" (Request for Proposal), to furnish a statement of reasons why a particular proposal was not deemed to be the most advantageous to the Owner.

22

- 44. **AUDIT:** The Contractor, by signing the Contract, agrees to retain all books, records, and other documents relative to the Contract for five (5) years after final payment, or until audited by the Owner, whichever is sooner. The Owner, its authorized agents, and/or State auditors shall have full access to and the right to examine any of the materials during said period.
- 45. **COMPLIANCE WITH FEDERAL, STATE, AND LOCAL LAWS AND FEDERAL IMMIGRATION LAW:** During the term of any contract, the Contractor does not, and shall not during the performance of the contract for goods and services in the Commonwealth of Virginia, knowingly employ an unauthorized alien as defined in the federal Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986.
- 46. VIRGINIA STATE CORPORATION COMMISSION: If required by law, the Contractor shall maintain a valid certificate of authority or registration to transact business in Virginia with the Virginia State Corporation Commission as required by Section 13.1 or Title 50 of the Code of Virginia, during the term of the Contract or any Contract renewal. The Contractor shall not allow its existence to lapse or its certificate of authority or registration to transact business in the Commonwealth to be revoked or cancelled at any time during the terms of the contract. If the Contractor fails to remain in compliance with the provisions of this section, the contract may become void.

#### **OFFEROR/FIRM REMEDIES**

- 47. **PROTEST OF AWARD OR DECISION TO AWARD**: Any Offeror who desires to protest the award or decision to award a contract, by Bedford County, shall submit such protest in writing to the County Administrator no later than ten (10) days after public notice of the award or announcement of the decision to award, whichever comes first. No protest shall lie for a claim that the selected Offeror is not a responsible Offeror. The written protest shall include the basis for the protest and the relief sought. The County Administrator shall issue a decision in writing within ten (10) days stating the reasons for the action taken. This decision shall be final unless the offeror appeals within ten (10) days of the written decision by instituting legal action. Nothing in this paragraph shall be construed to permit an offeror to challenge the validity of the terms or conditions of the solicitation.
- 48. **DISPUTES:** Contractual claims, whether for money or other relief, shall be submitted in writing to the County Administrator (no later than sixty (60) days after final payment; however, written notice of the Firm's intention to file such claim shall have been given at the time of the occurrence or beginning of the Work upon which the claim is based. Nothing herein shall preclude a contract from requiring submission of an invoice for final payment within a certain time after completion and acceptance of the work or acceptance of the goods. Pendency of claims shall not delay payment of amount agreed due in the final payment. A written decision upon any such claims will be made by Bedford County Board of Supervisors within sixty (60) days after submittal of the claim. The Firm may not institute legal action prior to receipt of the Board of Supervisor's decision on the claim unless the applicable party fails to render such decision within sixty (60) days. The decision of the Board of Supervisors shall be final and conclusive unless the Firm within six (6) months of the date of the final decision on a claim, initiates legal action as provided in Section 2.2-4364 of the Code of Virginia. Failure of the Board of Supervisors to render a decision within sixty (60) days shall not result in the Firm being awarded the relief claimed nor shall it result in any other relief or penalty. Should the Board of Supervisors fail to render a decision within sixty (60) days after submittal of the claim, the Firm may institute legal action within six (6) months after such 60-day period shall have expired, or the claim shall be deemed finally resolved. No administrative appeals procedure pursuant to Section 2.2-4365 of the Code of Virginia has been established for contractual claims under this contract.

23

# **EXHIBITS**

#### DO NOT COMPLETE OR RETURN EXHIBITS WITH YOUR PROPOSAL.

A sample Contract is provided as an Exhibit. The sample Contract references two, yet-to-be-created exhibits:

- 1. The Offeror's Proposal
- 2. Negotiated Changes to the Proposal

Additional exhibits as applicable to the RFP document and/or the resultant contract include:

- 3. Certification of Compliance with Immigration Laws and Regulations
- 4. Insurance Requirements

#### SAMPLE CONTRACT/AGREEMENT

To be completed by the Offeror(s) selected for contract award(s). This form is not required to be completed at the time of Proposal submission]

# CONTRACT FOR Strategic Plan for the Utilization of Opioid Settlement Funds

THIS CONTRACT is made effective this day of, 2024 by and between the County of Bedford,
Virginia, acting by and through the County Administrator, hereinafter referred to as the "County," and
or his, it's or their successors, executors, administrators and assigns,
hereinafter referred to as the <b>Vendor</b> , collectively, "the parties".
WHEREAS, in response to the County's Request For Proposals (RFP) #2025-12 entitled
, the Vendor has submitted a timely Proposal to provide services as described in its sealed
Proposal (Exhibit 1), and the County desires to contract with the Vendor to provide the services; and

WHEREAS the parties have mutually agreed to negotiated changes to the initial Proposal; and

WHEREAS, in consideration of the payments to be made by the County of Bedford, and other good and valuable consideration, the parties covenant and agree as follows:

- 1. <u>Statement of Work.</u> The Vendor shall provide the services in accordance with the provisions of this Contract, to include and incorporate by reference all terms and conditions and other stated requirements of the County's RFP inclusive of addenda, and the Exhibits identified below and attached to this Contract.
  - Exhibit 1: Offeror's Proposal
  - Exhibit 2: Negotiated Changes to the Proposal
- 2. <u>Payment</u>. Unless otherwise stated in Exhibit 2, the County shall pay the Vendor for goods/services rendered in the amount(s) as identified in the Consultant's Proposal, and Invoice Payment Terms shall be Net 30 after receipt of proper invoice for services rendered.
- 3. <u>Performance Period</u>. The Vendor shall commence work on date of award and complete work/provide all deliverables within one year after date of award.
- 4. <u>Term</u>. The initial contract period will be for one year from the date of award. The contract shall be deemed in force only to the extent of appropriations available each fiscal year; the County's extended obligations on contracts that include funding through successive fiscal periods shall be contingent upon actual appropriations for the successive periods (additional years).
- 5. <u>Independent Contractor</u>. Vendor is an independent contractor, and its employees shall not be classified as County employees and shall not claim nor receive any County employee benefits (such as worker's compensation, accident, or health insurance, etc.).
- 6. <u>Non-exclusive</u>. This Contract is non-exclusive. County may contract with other entities for the same or similar services without liability or obligation to Vendor.
- 7. <u>Certification of Compliance with Immigration Laws and Regulations</u>. As specified and agreed in Vendor's Proposal response, Vendor certifies compliance with Immigration Laws and Regulations, in accordance with Exhibit 3.
- 8. <u>Insurance.</u> The Vendor shall maintain the required insurance coverages for the entire duration of the Contract including all renewal periods and shall provide notice of non-renewal or cancellation in accordance with Exhibit 4.
- 9. <u>Amendments/Modifications</u>. The parties may amend this Contract at any time, in writing, by my mutual agreement. The County Administrator or his designee may execute such amendments on behalf of the County.
- 10. <u>Suspension or Termination</u>. The County may terminate this Contract for convenience or cause as specified in the RFP.
- 11. **Required Notifications**. Vendor shall immediately notify the County in case of emergency, injury to persons, or damage to equipment or property.

12. **Notices**. Notices required by this Contract shall be in writing and delivered via mail (postage prepaid), commercial courier, or personal delivery or sent by facsimile or other electronic means. Any notice delivered or sent as aforesaid shall be effective on the date of delivery or sending. All notices and other written communications under this Contract shall be addressed to the individuals below unless otherwise modified by subsequent written notice:

#### **Vendor:**

Name Address

#### **County**:

Name Address

- 13. <u>Terms and Conditions</u>. Except as may otherwise be stated above, all requirements, terms and conditions of the County's RFP; and as may otherwise be included as an Exhibit to this Contract shall apply to the Contract.
- 14. **Conflict.** In the event of a conflict between the Contract Documents referenced below, the following shall control:
  - County issued contracts take precedence over County issued solicitations.
  - A solicitation's Contract Specific Terms and Conditions takes precedence over a solicitation's General Terms and Conditions.
  - County issued documents shall in all cases prevail over a Contractor supplied contract document, unless specifically agreed in writing by the County.

SIGNATURES ON FOLLOWING PAGE

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement as of the day and year first written above.

	VENDOR
	Name of (Vendor) [or] (Consultant)
	BY
	Print or Type Name
	TITLE
	COUNTY OF BEDFORD, VIRGINIA
	BY
	Print or Type Name
	TITLE
County Attorney Use Only APPROVED AS TO FORM	
y Attorney Date	

### (SAMPLE CONTRACT) EXHIBIT 1 OFFEROR'S PROPOSAL

(A copy of the Vendor's Proposal is inserted here)

### (SAMPLE CONTRACT) EXHIBIT 2 NEGOTIATED CHANGES TO OFFEROR'S PROPOSAL

(The negotiated changes to the Offeror's Proposal is inserted here)

#### **EXHIBIT 3**

#### Certification of Compliance with Immigration Laws and Regulations

Section 2.2-4311.1 of the Code of Virginia requires every public body to provide in every written contract that the Consultant does not, and shall not, during the performance of the contract, knowingly employ an unauthorized alien in violation of federal immigration laws and regulations. These laws include the Federal Immigration Reform and Control Act, which makes it unlawful for a person or other entity to hire, recruit or refer for a fee for employment in the United States, an alien knowing the alien is unauthorized, and Section 40.1-11.1 of the Code of Virginia, which makes it unlawful for any employer to knowingly employ an alien who cannot provide documents indicating that he or she is legally eligible for employment in the United States. The state law, in particular, places an affirmative duty on employers to ensure that aliens have proof of eligibility for employment.

Accordingly, this certification shall be completed and attached to all contracts and agreements for goods and services made by the County of Bedford or any of its boards and commissions. Failure to attach a completed certification shall render the contract or agreement void.

completed certification shall render the contract of agreement void.
Type or print legibly when completing this form.  Legal Name of Vendor: (Note: This is your name as reported to the IRS. This should match your Social Security card or Federal ID Number.)
Type of Business Entity:
Sole proprietorship (Provide full name and address of owner):
Limited Partnership (Provide full name and address of all partners):
General Partnership (Provide full name and address of all partners):
Limited Liability Company (Provide full name and address of all managing members):
Corporation (Provide full name and address of all officers):
<u>Doing Business As:</u> If Applicable (Note: This is the name that appears on your invoices but is not used as your reporting name.)
Name and Position of Person Completing this Certificate:
Physical Business Address:
Primary Correspondence Address (If different from physical address):
Number of Employees:
Are all Employees Who Work in the United States Eligible for Employment in the United States?

Under penalties of perjury, I declare on behalf of the Vendor listed above that to the best of my knowledge and based upon reasonable inquiry, each and every one of the Consultant's employees who work in the United States are eligible for employment in the United States as required by the Federal Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986 and Section 40.1-11.1 of the Code of Virginia. I further declare on behalf of the Vendor that it shall use due care and diligence to ensure that all employees hired in the future who will work in the United States will be eligible for employment in the United States. I affirm that the information provided herein is true, correct, and complete.

Sworn this day of	, 20 on behalf of	as evidenced by
the following signature and seal:		
Name of Vendor:		
Printed Name of Signator	ry:	
Signature:		<u> </u>
Date:		
NOTORIZATION:		
STATE:	, CITY/COUNTY/TOWN OF _	
The foregoing instrument was acknow	vledged before me	
this day of	, 20	
by	; acknowledgment)	
Notary Public's signature:		
Notary registration Number:		Notary Seal
My commission expires:		

# EXHIBIT 4 INSURANCE

The Vendor/Consultant/Contractor shall maintain the required insurance coverages for the entire duration of the Contract including all renewal periods and shall provide notice of non-renewal or cancellation.

The insurance requirements as specified in EXHIBIT 4 of the RFP shall be inserted into the finalized contract here to include Standard General Liability with \$1 million per occurrence and \$2 million aggregate.

OFFEROR'S PROPOSAL SUBMITTAL MUST INCLUDE THE INSURANCE CARRIER'S ACKNOWLEDGEMENT THAT THE INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS CAN BE PROVIDED, SHOULD THE OFFEROR BE SELECTED FOR CONTRACT AWARD.

DOCUMENTS ARE TO INCLUDE THE REQUIRED STATEMENT:

"The County of Bedford, Virginia, its officers, agents, and employees are additional insured on a primary and non-contributory basis."

# SUBMITTAL DOCUMENTS

☐ Form A: Proposal Form (Include responses to all sections)



# **FORM A** PROPOSAL FORM

(Completed Form Shall Be Submitted as Proposal Cover Pages)

RFP Number:	2025-12
Proposal Name:	Strategic Plan for the Utilization of Opioid Settlement Funds
<b>Due Date and Time:</b>	November 5, 2024, through 4:00 PM ET

OFFEROR INFORMATION			
Firm/Company Name (Legal Name)			
Mailing Address			
Payment Address (if different from Mailing Address)			
Firm Telephone Number	(		
Employer Identification Number (EIN)			
Social Security Number (only if an EIN is NOT provided)	<del>-</del>		
Representative Name/Title			
Representative Telephone Number			
Representative Email Address			

1.

			nd acknowledges that the proposal s, exhibits, attachments, and addend
Offeror acknowledges receipt Proposal:	of and incorporation of	all requirements of any	addenda issued for this Request f
Addendum No.	Dated		
Firm Name:			
Print Name:		_Title:	
Signature:		Date:	
Firm Name:Print Name:		Title:	
Signature:		Date:	
any damages arising out of a agreement by the Offeror not Firm Name:	contract or hold the Of to request such language	feror harmless. The subrin a resulting contract.	lause indemnifying the Offeror fro mission of a proposal constitutes
Print Name:		Doto:	
Signature:  EXCEPTIONS:		Date.	
Indicate if exceptions are re	quested by acknowledgir	g the appropriate stateme	ent below, as applicable:
☐ Offeror takes exception		requirements, or specific	d specifications stated herein. cations stated herein. Offeror mu
The following exceptions as	re noted:		
☐ Offeror takes exception itemize all exceptions.  The following exceptions are	on to terms, conditions, below (attach additional per noted:	requirements, or specific pages if necessary):	cations stated herein. Offero

34

5.

Firm N	Name:		
		Title:	
Signat	iture:	Date:	-
AUTH	HORIZATION TO TRANSACT BUSI	NESS IN VIRGINIA	
Virgin	nia State Corporation Commission ("SCC	") registration information: The undersigned firm:	
	is a corporation or other business entity	with the following SCC identification number, #	OI
	Is not a corporation, limited liability cobusiness trust, OR	mpany, limited partnership, registered limited liability	y partnership, o
	customary business any employees, ag employees or agents in Virginia who they become contracts, and not counting	pes not regularly and continuously maintain as part of gents, offices, facilities, or inventories in Virginia (no merely solicit orders that require acceptance outside grany incidental presence of the firm in Virginia that is a in accordance with the contracts by which such good f-state location), OR	ot counting and Virginia before needed in orde
	accurately and completely discloses the those contracts do not constitute the tra	is including with this Proposal an opinion of legal undersigned firm's current contracts with Virginia an insaction of business in Virginia within the meaning is 13.1 or 50 of the Code of Virginia, OR	d describes wh
	of Virginia and wishes to be considered	an application for authority to transact business in the for a waiver to allow the firm to submit the SCC identiounty reserves the right to determine in its sole discre	ification numbe

ANTI-COLLUSION CERTIFICATION: The undersigned certifies that this Proposal is made without prior understanding, agreement, or connection with any corporation, firm, or person submitting a Proposal for the same

Note: The "Firm Name" as submitted in response to this solicitation should **exactly** match the name registered with the state for the above specified SCC identification number. Inconsistencies may result in rejection of your submittal.

No relief in the a	application of liquidated damages shall be granted due to delays attributed to subcontracted work.
Firm Name:	
	Title:
Signature:	Date:
If payment terms are not specif  AUTHORIZATION TO UTIL	Tied above, then the terms shall be "Net 30 Days".  IZE DIGITAL SIGNATURES
solicitation's submittal requireme or other electronic transmission o all purposes hereunder and shall b transmission shall constitute the	al signature and returning this document with your response in accordance with ents, you agree that original signatures transmitted and received via facsimile, enter a scanned document (e.g., PDF or similar format) are true and valid signatures and the parties to the same extent as that of an original signature. Any such electronical agreement of the parties and conclusive proof of such agreement. Any set sufficient quality to be legible either electronically or when printed as harded legibility and acceptability for public record purposes. An Agreement or of
The COUNTY shall determine communications resultant from the	nis solicitation may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall original and all of which shall constitute the same instrument.
The COUNTY shall determine communications resultant from thall purposes be deemed to be an o	original and all of which shall constitute the same instrument.
The COUNTY shall determine communications resultant from the all purposes be deemed to be an offirm Name:	original and all of which shall constitute the same instrument.

(This form must be signed. All signatures must be original and not photocopies.)

All signatures must be original and not photocopies.

#### 10. PROPOSAL AUTHORIZATION

In accordance with the terms and conditions, requirements, and scope of work/specifications of this Request for Proposals, the undersigned agrees to furnish any or all of the items and/or services. The undersigned acknowledges that its Proposal offer is valid for a period of at least 120 days from the due date and certifies he/she has read, understands, and agrees to all terms, conditions, and requirements of the Request For Proposals, and is authorized to contract on behalf of the firm named below.

This form must be signed by an authorized person of the firm. If the firm is a partnership, the signature of at least one of the partners must sign, using the term "member of the firm" or "general partner". If the firm is an LLC, the form must be signed by a "member", or by the "manager" if the LLC is manager-led. If the firm is a corporation, then the signatory must be listed by the SCC as an officer of the firm, except that an authorized employee may sign if a notarized Resolution of the Board of Directors of the firm states that the signatory is authorized in the name of and on behalf of the corporation to sign this Proposal offer and any resulting contract (Resolution should be included with the Proposal submittal; see attached). Please note that for the resultant contract, the County will require a resolution or some indication of authority for a signature by anyone other than the President or a Vice President.

Firm Name:		
Print Name:	Title:	
Signature:	Date:	

The following form is to be completed and returned with the Proposal <u>only</u> when applicable, per preceding section "Proposal Authorization" requirements stated above.

### RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF

		(Insert Name of Corporation)	
At a meeting	ng of the Board of Direct	ors of the corporation held pursuant to due notic	e in the offices of the corporation a
	City State	, on the at 	
a quorum l	peing then and there prese	ent, the following resolution was proposed and a	dopted:
RESOLVE	ED that		
BEDFORI		Name of authorized individual and on behalf of the corporation to execute a Pro (Y) RFP No. 2025-12, titled Strategic Plan for the between	
		(Insert Name of Corporation) CGINIA (COUNTY) for goods and/or services as and all documents required by said COUNTY in or	
corporation	n's seal to said agreement ation and/or its officers o	t a Staff Member of the corporation be and hereby t and any and all such other documents; and any or agents or any of them with respect to the fore	and all actions heretofore taken by
*NOTE: Dat	te of above meeting must not be	earlier than date of applicable agreement.	
		CERTIFICATE	
I, the unde	rsigned,		
of		Staff Member Name	,
do hereby lawful noti	ce to all members of the on and bylaws of the corp	Name of Corporation g Resolution was adopted at the meeting afores: Board of Directors of the corporation and in acc poration, at which meeting a quorum was at all ti modified, or rescinded and is still in effect. I furt	ordance with law and the articles or imes present. I also certify that said
		Name of authorized individual ent or documents described in the Resolution, did n of such document or documents.	l lawfully hold employment with the
	Staff Member Signatur	re	
NOTORIZ	ZATION:		
STATE: _		, CITY/COUNTY/TOWN OF	
The forego	oing instrument was acknow	owledged before me	
this	day of	, 20	
		ing acknowledgment)	
Notary reg	istration Number:		Notary Seal
My comm	ission expires:		

#### 11. CERTIFICATION OF COMPLIANCE WITH IMMIGRATION LAWS AND REGULATIONS

If as a result of this solicitation the Offeror is awarded a contract, he/she will be required to sign the CERTIFICATION OF COMPLIANCE WITH IMMIGRATION LAWS AND REGULATIONS form (see Exhibits), which includes provisions that the Contractor does not, and shall not, during the performance of the contract, knowingly employ an unauthorized alien in violation of federal immigration laws and regulations. These laws include the Federal Immigration Reform and Control Act, which makes it unlawful for a person or other entity to hire, recruit or refer for a fee for employment in the United States, an alien knowing the alien is unauthorized, and Section 40.1-11.1 of the Code of Virginia, which makes it unlawful for any employer to knowingly employ an alien who cannot provide documents indicating that he or she is legally eligible for employment in the United States. The state law, in particular, places an affirmative duty on employers to ensure that aliens have proof of eligibility for employment.

By signing below, you agree to the requirements of the Exhibit entitled CERTIFICATION OF COMPLIANCE WITH IMMIGRATION LAWS AND REGULATIONS.

Firm Name:	
Print Name:	Title:
Signature:	Date:

39

#### 12. COMPLETED W-9:

Form W-9

# Request for Taxpayer

Give Form to the

(Rev. October 2018) Department of the Treasury Internal Revenue Service		Identification Number and Certification  ▶ Go to www.irs.gov/FormW9 for instructions and the latest information.						requester. Do not send to the IRS.	
	1 Name (as shown o	Name (as shown on your income tax return). Name is required on this line; do not leave this line blank.							
s on page 3.	2 Business name/di	2 Business name/disregarded entity name, if different from above							
	following seven boxes.					certain en	Exemptions (codes apply only to certain entities, not individuals; see instructions on page 3):		
		Individual/sole proprietor or C Corporation S Corporation Partnership Trust/estate single-member LLC				☐ Trust/estate	Exempt payee code (if any)		
ctto	Limited liability	company. Ente	er the tax classification	(C=C corporation, S=	S corporation, P=Partn	ership) ►		ALECT E MODELM VISE	
Print or type.	Note: Check the appropriate box in the line above for the tax classification of the single-member owner. Do not check LLC if the LLC is classified as a single-member LLC that is disregarded from the owner unless the owner of the LLC is another LLC that is not disregarded from the owner for U.S. federal tax purposes. Otherwise, a single-member LLC that is disregarded from the owner should check the appropriate box for the tax classification of its owner.					Exemption code (if a	n from FATCA reporting		
2	Other (see inst						(Applies to ac	Pipplies to accounts maintained outside the U.S.)	
See Sp	5 Address (number,	5 Address (number, street, and apt. or suite no.) See instructions.			Requester's name a	and address	s (optional)		
	6 City, state, and ZI	P code							
	7 List account numb	per(s) here (aptic	onal)						
Par	Taxpay	er Identific	cation Number	(TIN)					
backı reside	up withholding. For ent alien, sole propries, it is your employ	individuals, th	is is generally your garded entity, see the	social security numi ne instructions for P	e given on line 1 to a ber (SSN). However, art I, later. For other umber, see How to g	for a	- L	ber -	
	If the account is in per To Give the Req				Also see What Name	e and Employer	identificat	ion number	
Par	Certific	ation							
Unde	r penalties of perjur	y, I certify that	t						
1. The	number shown on	this form is n	ny correct taxpayer	identification number	er (or I am waiting fo	r a number to be iss	sued to me	e); and	
2. 1 ar	n not subject to bac				kup withholding, or (			the Internal Revenue	

- ing as a result of a failure to report all interest or dividends, or (c) the IRS has notified me that I am no longer subject to backup withholding; and
- 3. I am a U.S. citizen or other U.S. person (defined below); and
- 4. The FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that I am exempt from FATCA reporting is correct.

Certification instructions. You must cross out item 2 above if you have been notified by the IRS that you are currently subject to backup withholding because you have failed to report all interest and dividends on your tax return. For real estate transactions, item 2 does not apply. For mortgage interest paid, acquisition or abandonment of secured property, cancellation of debt, contributions to an individual retirement arrangement (IRA), and generally, payments other than interest and dividends, you are not required to sign the certification, but you must provide your correct TIN. See the instructions for Part II, later.

Here U.S. person Date >

#### General Instructions

Section references are to the Internal Revenue Code unless otherwise

Future developments. For the latest information about developments related to Form W-9 and its instructions, such as legislation enacted after they were published, go to www.irs.gov/FormW9.

#### Purpose of Form

An individual or entity (Form W-9 requester) who is required to file an information return with the IRS must obtain your correct taxpayer identification number (TIN) which may be your social security number (SSN), individual taxpayer identification number (TIN), adoption taxpayer identification number (ATIN), or employer identification number (EIN), to report on an information return the amount paid to you, or other amount reportable on an information return. Examples of information returns include, but are not limited to, the following.

. Form 1099-INT (interest earned or paid)

- . Form 1099-DIV (dividends, including those from stocks or mutual funds)
- . Form 1099-MISC (various types of income, prizes, awards, or gross proceeds)
- . Form 1099-B (stock or mutual fund sales and certain other transactions by brokers)
- Form 1099-S (proceeds from real estate transactions)
- . Form 1099-K (merchant card and third party network transactions)
- Form 1098 (home mortgage interest), 1098-E (student loan interest),
- Form 1099-C (canceled debt)
- Form 1099-A (acquisition or abandonment of secured property)

Use Form W-9 only if you are a U.S. person (including a resident alien), to provide your correct TIN.

If you do not return Form W-9 to the requester with a TIN, you might be subject to backup withholding. See What is backup withholding,

Cat. No. 10231X

Form W-9 (Rev. 10-2018)

### 13. CONTRACTOR'S LICENSE

OFFEROR NAME:					
Under Title 54.1, Chapter 11, Code of Virginia, a Contractor that for a fixed price, commission, fee, or percentage undertakes to Proposal upon, or accepts, or offers to accept, orders or contracts for performing, managing, or superintending in whole or in part, the construction, removal, repair or improvement of any building or structure permanently annexed to real property owned, controlled, or leased by him or another Virginia Board for Contractors. Licenses are issued in one of three license classes; A, B, or C as follows:					
1. One hundred twenty thousand dollars (\$120,000) or more, or the total value of all such construction, removal, repair, or improvements undertaken by such person within any twelvementh period is seven hundred fifty thousand dollars (\$750,000) or more shall show evidence of being licensed as a Class A Contractor.					
2. Ten thousand dollars (\$10,000) or more, but less than one hundred twenty thousand dollars (\$120,000) or the total value of all such construction, removal, repair, or improvements undertaken by such person within any twelve-month period is one hundred and fifty thousand dollars (\$150,000) or more, but less than seven hundred fifty thousand dollars (\$750,000) shall show evidence of being licensed as a Class B Contractor.					
3. Over one thousand dollars (\$1,000) but less than ten thousand dollars (\$10,000) or the total value of all such construction, removal, repair, or improvements undertaken by such person within any twelve-month period is no more than one hundred and fifty thousand dollars (\$150,000) shall show evidence of being licensed as a Class C Contractor.					
The County shall require master certification as a condition of licensure or certification of electrical, plumbing and heating, ventilation and air conditioning Contractors.					
In addition, a valid business license from the County may be required.					
Provide the License Class held below or attach a copy of the business license:					
"License Class A Virginia Contractor No"					
"License Class B Virginia Contractor No"					
"License Class C Virginia Contractor No"					
Classification/Specialty					
In addition, upon award of a contract, the Contractor shall comply with the Business License requirements of the County. Contact the Commissioner of the Revenue's office for requirements (540-586-7621).					
14. SMALL, WOMEN-OWNED, MINORITY, AND SERVICE DISABLED VETERAN-OWNED BUSINESS REQUIREMENTS					
It is an important business objective of the County to promote the economic enhancement of small businesses (SBE), women-owned businesses (WBE), minority businesses (MBE), and service-disabled veteran-owned small businesses (SDV), collectively known as SWAM.					
If you are a SWAM firm, please check one of the following boxes:  SBE					

#### **OFFEROR/OFFEROR'S RESPONSIBILITIES:**

- A. Affirmative Steps: Proposers/Offerors shall take affirmative steps to encourage participation in projects by SWAM firms. Such efforts may include, but are not limited to: the establishment and maintenance of a current solicitation list of small, women-owned, minority, and service-disabled veteran recruitment sources, and assure SWAM firms are solicited once they are identified; when feasible, segmenting total work requirements to permit maximum SWAM participation, and establish delivery schedules to encourage SWAM participation; and assuring that SWAM firms are solicited whenever they are potential sources of goods or services, including using the services and assistance of the Small Business Administration (SBA) and the Department of Small Business and Supplier Diversity of the Commonwealth of Virginia (DSBSD).
- **B.** In the spaces below, report the anticipated SWAM firms that you intend to subcontract with if a contract is awarded to your firm. *This information may be* submitted with their Proposal/proposal or prior to award.

<b>Company Name:</b>	Work to be subcontracted to
	SWAM firms
<u></u> -	<del></del>
<del></del>	<del> </del>

**15.** 

### REFERENCE PAGE

### MUST BE FOR EQUIVALENT SERVICES

(Completed Form Shall Be Submitted with the Proposal)

Reference 1	Ct	Q + 0 Q +	G + + D :
Name of Business, County,	Street Address	County & State	Contract Dates
County or Agency			
Contact	Title	Telephone	Email Address
Description of Work Performe	ed: Co	ontract Amount: \$	
D. C. 2			
Reference 2  Name of Business, County,	Street Address	County & State	Contract Dates
County or Agency	Street Address	County & State	Contract Dates
l rigeney			
Contact	Title	Telephone	Email Address
		•	
Description of Work Performe	ed: Co	ontract Amount: \$	
Description of Work Performe	<del></del>	The control of the co	
Reference 3		T -:	T -: -
Name of Business, County,	Street Address	County & State	Contract Dates
County or Agency			
Contact	Title	Telephone	Email Address
Contact	TILLC	Telephone	Eman Address
Description of Work Performe	.1. C.		
Description of work Performe	ed: Co	ontract Amount: \$	

The Owner reserves the right to conduct additional reference checks.

#### 16. PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

Trade Secrets or Proprietary information submitted by an Offeror or Consultant in connection with a procurement transaction shall not be subject to public disclosure under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; however, the Offeror or Consultant must invoke the protections of this section prior to or upon submission of data or other materials to be protected and state the reasons why protection is necessary. A bidder, offeror, or contractor shall not designate as trade secrets or proprietary information (a) an entire bid, proposal, or prequalification application; (b) any portion of a bid, proposal, or prequalification application that does not contain trade secrets or proprietary information; or (c) line-item prices or total bid, proposal, or prequalification application prices. (Section 2.2-4342(F)(c) of the Code of Virginia).

Please mark one:
( ) No, the Proposal does not contain any trade secrets and/or proprietary information.
() Yes, the Proposal does contain trade secrets and/or proprietary information.
If YES, please list the <i>page numbers</i> and the <i>reasons</i> why the information is considered a trade secret of proprietary information. These pages shall be conspicuously labeled "PROPRIETARY INFORMATION" in red ink at the top and bottom center of each page. Do Not Mark the Whole Proposal Proprietary. Offeror are encouraged to provide a single redacted electronic copy of the Proposal with the Original paper Proposal if proprietary information in contained in the Proposal.

17.

#### INSURANCE CARRIER ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

In order for the Offeror's Proposal to be considered, the form below shall be completed by a representative of the Offeror's insurer and shall be returned with the Offeror's sealed response to this Solicitation. Failure to provide the completed form may result in a determination that the Proposal is ineligible for award.

The undersigned represents that the insurance requirements specified in "Exhibit 4" of this Solicitation are understood, and requirements including the specified forms, can be provided to the County upon the Offeror's

payment of applicable insurance premiums, should the Offeror be awarded a contract as a result of this Solicitation.

Insured's Name (the Offeror):

Insurance Representative's printed name:

Insurance Representative's signature:

Insurance Representative's Title:

Insurance Representative's Phone Number:

Insurance Representative's e-mail:

Insurance Representative's Office Address:

**Note**: Providing the above information does not create an obligation between the Insurance Representative and The County of Bedford, Virginia. Its sole purpose is to validate the Offeror has reviewed the insurance requirements with the Insurance Representative, prior to the submission of a Proposal by the Offeror, and if the Offeror is awarded a contract and pays appropriate insurance premiums; that you can provide the coverage and County required forms.

Alternate Employer Endorsement (WC 00 03 01 A), **AND** either the single form, CG 20 10 11 85 **OR** CG 20 10 10 01.

The Name of the Person of Organization of the forms shall be as follows:

The Certificate of Insurance, accompanied with all subsequent endorsements shall include and designate "The County of Bedford, Virginia, its officers, agents, and employees as additional insured on a primary and non-contributory basis". The Policy Number shall be printed and shown on the Certificate of Insurance and each additional endorsement.